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Interoffice Memorandum 
Date: November 12, 2024 

To: Regional Chair John Henry and Members of 
Regional Council 

From: Brian Bridgeman, Commissioner of Planning and 
Economic Development 

Subject: Proclamation of Durham Region’s upper tier 
planning responsibilities pursuant to Bill 23 

On November 5, 2024, Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing Paul 
Calandra sent the attached letter to Regional Chair John Henry and the 
area municipal mayors advising that “subject to government decision 
making, January 1, 2025 is the proposed date for removal of the land 
use planning responsibilities for Durham and Waterloo Regions …”, 
(and March 31, 2025 for Niagara Region).  The letter also informs of a 
regulatory posting regarding the approval of official plan matters post-
proclamation. Regional staff will be commenting on this regulatory 
matter separately. 

Bill 23 was proclaimed for Halton, Peel and York Regions, on July 1, 
2024. These upper-tier municipalities were given approximately three 
months lead time to prepare for transition. Durham’s transition is 
approximately seven weeks, including the holiday period. 

Regional staff will work closely with the staff at all eight of the area 
municipalities to ensure a smooth transition of responsibility for the 
affected planning matters. It is expected that transition activities will 
continue post-January 1, 2025, with the Region providing support. For 
further information regarding the scope of upper tier planning activities 
that will continue post-proclamation, please see Report 2024-P-16. 

https://pub-durhamregion.escribemeetings.com/filestream.ashx?DocumentId=5406


If you require this information in an accessible format, please contact 1-800-372-1102 ext. 2564. 

Regional staff are meeting with the Area Municipal Planning Directors 
on November 14, 2024, to discuss transition including file transfer, 
training, the Region’s commenting role on development applications, 
ongoing Ontario Land Tribunal hearings, and other matters. 

The Planning Division is working with Legal Services on a draft 
Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) that will be circulated to the 
area municipalities by the end of November to clarify roles and 
responsibilities. As per the experience in both York and Peel, the 
MOUs will not likely be completed by January 1, 2025, however, a 
concerted effort will be undertaken to have the MOUs completed as 
soon as possible. It remains unclear if the province will provide a 
provincial/regional MOU to Durham. MOUs have not been executed to 
date between the province and any of the other proclaimed regions. 

Regional staff will keep Council apprised of transition activities over the 
next few months and update, as necessary. 

Regards, 

Original signed by 

Brian Bridgeman, MCIP RPP, PLE 
Commissioner of Planning and Economic Development 

Encl. 
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